CITY COUNCIL
TUESDAY 3 MARCH 2009 AT 6.45 PM
PRESENT:

The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Geddes), Councillors Allison,  Bainbridge, Bell, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman,  Cape, 


Mrs Clarke, Clarke (M), Collier, Devlin, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Harid, Hendry, Knapton, Layden, Lishman, Mrs Luckley, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J), McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, 


Ms Patrick, Ms Quilter, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Robson, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stothard, Mrs Styth,  Tweedie, Mrs Vasey, Mrs Warwick, Weber, Weedall and Wilson.

C.39/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Atkinson, Mrs Bradley, Tootle and Watson.

C.40/09
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meetings of the City Council held on 13 January and 

3 February 2009 were received and signed as a true record of the meeting.

C.41/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillor Stevenson declared a personal interest under the City Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Caldewgate/Shaddongate Development Brief.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his business.

Councillor Weber, Councillor Mitchelson and Councillor Mrs Bowman declared a personal interest in the item of business relating to the Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan.  They indicated that their interest was as members of the Carlisle Renaissance Board.

C.42/09
ANNOUNCEMENTS
(a)
The Mayor
(i)
The Mayor reported that she had written to Mr Caslin expressing condolences on behalf of the Council following the sudden death of Lynn Caslin, the Morton Community Centre Manager.

(ii)
The Mayor reported that the City Council had staged a Fair Trade Conference on the 27 February.  It was the first Fair Trade Conference to be held in England.  She also reminded Members that it was Fair Trade Fortnight.
(b)
The Leader of the Council
There were no announcements from the Leader of the Council.

(c)
Members of the Executive
There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(d)
Town Clerk and Chief Executive
There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.
C.43/09
COUNCIL TAX 2009/10
Consideration was given to a report of the Director of Corporate Services (CORP.87/08) setting out the relevant calculations which the City Council, as Billing Authority, was required to undertake in order to set the overall amount of Council Tax for 2009/10.

The Director reported that, in accordance with the provisions of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, the City Council had calculated its tax base.  The City Council, Cumbria County Council and the Cumbria Police Authority had calculated their budget requirements for 2009/10 and the County Council had issued a precept upon the City Council in the sum of £39,114,886 and set its basic Council Tax figure as £1,139.84.

The Cumbria Police Authority had issued a precept on the City Council in the sum of £6,460,004 and set its basic Council Tax figure as £188.25.

The Director of Corporate Services further added that the City Council was now required to set the level of basic Council Tax in 2009/10 in respect of the City Council services, the level of Council Tax to be charged in different parts of the City Council’s area, the basic amount of Council Tax applicable to each category of dwelling in each part of the City Council’s area and a total amount of Council Tax to be levied in 2009/10, inclusive of Cumbria County Council and Cumbria Police Authority precepts applicable to each category of dwelling in each of the City Council’s area.
Councillor Mallinson moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED :
(1)
	That it be noted that at its meeting on 3 March 2009 the City Council calculated the following amounts for the year 2009/10 in accordance with the regulations made under Section 33 (5) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992:-



	a)   34,316.09 being the amount calculated by the City Council in accordance with Regulation 3 of the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) Regulations 1992, as its Council Tax Base for the year.

	b) Part of the Council's area



	Parish of:
	

	ARTHURET
	758.17

	BEAUMONT
	182.29

	BEWCASTLE
	140.70

	BRAMPTON
	1,594.23

	BURGH BY SANDS
	460.07

	BURTHOLME
	85.91

	CARLATTON & CUMREW
	50.74

	CASTLE CARROCK
	132.05

	CUMMERSDALE
	159.53

	CUMWHITTON
	132.93

	DALSTON
	1,050.76

	DENTON NETHER
	106.43

	DENTON UPPER
	35.99

	FARLAM
	217.35

	HAYTON
	849.02

	HETHERSGILL
	136.54

	IRTHINGTON
	319.32

	KINGMOOR
	240.04

	KINGWATER
	60.60

	KIRKANDREWS
	164.65

	KIRKLINTON
	136.63

	MIDGEHOLME
	21.74

	NICHOLFOREST
	142.98

	ORTON
	172.96

	ROCKCLIFFE
	292.15

	SCALEBY
	131.35

	SOLPORT & STAPLETON
	137.00

	STANWIX RURAL
	1,229.88

	ST CUTHBERT WITHOUT
	1,348.25

	WALTON
	105.65

	WATERHEAD
	51.53

	WESTLINTON
	138.35

	WETHERAL
	2,219.69

	& for the urban
area of CARLISLE
	21,254.93

	
	

	
	34,316.09


being the amounts calculated by the City Council in accordance with Regulation 6 of the Regulations, as the amount of Council Tax Base for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which one or more special items relate.

2.
That it be noted that at its meetings held on 3 February 2009, the City Council determined its Budget Requirement for 2009/10 in accordance with the provisions of Sections 32 (a) to (e) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended) as £17,284,811.

3.
That the following amounts be now calculated by the City Council for 
the year 2009/2010 in accordance with Sections 32 to 36 of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended):-

	(a)
	£10,352,643
	being the aggregate of the sums which the City Council estimates will be payable for the year into its General Fund in respect of redistributed Non-Domestic Rates, Revenue Support Grant and area based grant, reduced by the amount of £16,531 being the sum which the City Council estimates will be transferred in the year to its Collection Fund from its General Fund in accordance with Section 97 (3) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 (Council Tax deficit).



	(b)
	£202.01
	the amount at 2 above less the amount at 3 (a) above, all

divided by the amount at 1 (a) above, calculated by the City Council in accordance with Section 33 (1) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year.



	(c)
	£424,808
	being the aggregate amount of all special items referred to in Section 34 (1) of the Act.



	(d)
	£189.63
	being the amount at 3 (b) above less the result given by dividing the  amount at 3 (c) above by the amount at

1 (a) above, calculated by the City Council, in accordance with Section 34 (2) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which no special item relates.


	(e) Part of the Council’s area
	

	Parish of:
	

	ARTHURET
	250.20

	BEAUMONT
	214.00

	BEWCASTLE
	214.51

	BRAMPTON
	245.38

	BURGH BY SANDS
	217.45

	BURTHOLME
	209.42

	CARLATTON & CUMREW
	219.19

	CASTLE CARROCK
	221.38

	CUMMERSDALE
	218.78

	CUMWHITTON
	212.20

	DALSTON
	223.13

	DENTON NETHER
	217.65

	DENTON UPPER
	218.17

	FARLAM
	202.40

	HAYTON
	205.32

	HETHERSGILL
	237.24

	IRTHINGTON
	206.40

	KINGMOOR
	218.98

	KINGWATER
	206.13

	KIRKANDREWS
	231.27

	KIRKLINTON
	202.80

	MIDGEHOLME
	189.63

	NICHOLFOREST
	217.61

	ORTON
	206.98

	ROCKCLIFFE
	199.21

	SCALEBY
	223.89

	SOLPORT & STAPLETON
	210.07

	STANWIX RURAL
	221.79

	ST CUTHBERT WITHOUT
	204.95

	WALTON
	232.84

	WATERHEAD
	209.04

	WESTLINTON
	207.70

	WETHERAL
	227.92

	All other parts of the 

City Council’s area


	189.63

	being the amounts given by adding to the amount at 3 (d) above, the amounts of the special item relating to dwellings in those parts of the City Council’s mentioned above divided in each case by the amount at 1(b) above calculated by the City Council, in accordance with Section 34 (3) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the dwellings in those parts of its area to which a special item relates.



	VALUATION BANDS
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	PART OF THE 
	VALUATION BANDS
	
	
	
	
	

	COUNCIL'S AREA
	BAND A
	BAND B
	BAND C
	BAND D
	BAND E
	BAND F
	BAND G
	BAND H

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Parish of:
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £

	ARTHURET
	166.80
	194.60
	222.40
	250.20
	305.80
	361.40
	417.00
	500.40

	BEAUMONT
	142.67
	166.44
	190.22
	214.00
	261.56
	309.11
	356.67
	428.00

	BEWCASTLE
	143.01
	166.84
	190.68
	214.51
	262.18
	309.85
	357.52
	429.02

	BRAMPTON
	163.59
	190.85
	218.12
	245.38
	299.91
	354.44
	408.97
	490.76

	BURGH BY SANDS
	144.97
	169.13
	193.29
	217.45
	265.77
	314.09
	362.42
	434.90

	BURTHOLME
	139.61
	162.88
	186.15
	209.42
	255.96
	302.50
	349.03
	418.84

	CARLATTON & CUMREW
	146.13
	170.48
	194.84
	219.19
	267.90
	316.61
	365.32
	438.38

	CASTLE CARROCK
	147.59
	172.18
	196.78
	221.38
	270.58
	319.77
	368.97
	442.76

	CUMMERSDALE
	145.85
	170.16
	194.47
	218.78
	267.40
	316.02
	364.63
	437.56

	CUMWHITTON
	141.47
	165.04
	188.62
	212.20
	259.36
	306.51
	353.67
	424.40

	DALSTON
	148.75
	173.55
	198.34
	223.13
	272.71
	322.30
	371.88
	446.26

	DENTON NETHER
	145.10
	169.28
	193.47
	217.65
	266.02
	314.38
	362.75
	435.30

	DENTON UPPER
	145.45
	169.69
	193.93
	218.17
	266.65
	315.13
	363.62
	436.34

	FARLAM
	134.93
	157.42
	179.91
	202.40
	247.38
	292.36
	337.33
	404.80

	HAYTON
	136.88
	159.69
	182.51
	205.32
	250.95
	296.57
	342.20
	410.64

	HETHERSGILL
	158.16
	184.52
	210.88
	237.24
	289.96
	342.68
	395.40
	474.48

	IRTHINGTON
	137.60
	160.53
	183.47
	206.40
	252.27
	298.13
	344.00
	412.80

	KINGMOOR
	145.99
	170.32
	194.65
	218.98
	267.64
	316.30
	364.97
	437.96

	KINGWATER
	137.42
	160.32
	183.23
	206.13
	251.94
	297.74
	343.55
	412.26

	KIRKANDREWS
	154.18
	179.88
	205.57
	231.27
	282.66
	334.06
	385.45
	462.54

	KIRKLINTON
	135.20
	157.73
	180.27
	202.80
	247.87
	292.93
	338.00
	405.60

	MIDGEHOLME
	126.42
	147.49
	168.56
	189.63
	231.77
	273.91
	316.05
	379.26

	NICHOLFOREST
	145.07
	169.25
	193.43
	217.61
	265.97
	314.33
	362.68
	435.22

	ORTON
	137.99
	160.98
	183.98
	206.98
	252.98
	298.97
	344.97
	413.96

	ROCKCLIFFE
	132.81
	154.94
	177.08
	199.21
	243.48
	287.75
	332.02
	398.42

	SCALEBY
	149.26
	174.14
	199.01
	223.89
	273.64
	323.40
	373.15
	447.78

	SOLPORT & STAPLETON
	140.05
	163.39
	186.73
	210.07
	256.75
	303.43
	350.12
	420.14

	STANWIX RURAL
	147.86
	172.50
	197.15
	221.79
	271.08
	320.36
	369.65
	443.58

	ST CUTHBERT WITHOUT
	136.63
	159.41
	182.18
	204.95
	250.49
	296.04
	341.58
	409.90

	WALTON
	155.23
	181.10
	206.97
	232.84
	284.58
	336.32
	388.07
	465.68

	WATERHEAD
	139.36
	162.59
	185.81
	209.04
	255.49
	301.95
	348.40
	418.08

	WESTLINTON
	138.47
	161.54
	184.62
	207.70
	253.86
	300.01
	346.17
	415.40

	WETHERAL
	151.95
	177.27
	202.60
	227.92
	278.57
	329.22
	379.87
	455.84

	All other parts of the
	126.42
	147.49
	168.56
	189.63
	231.77
	273.91
	316.05
	379.26

	City Council's area
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	being the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at 3 (d) and 3 (e) above by the number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5 (1) of the Act, is applicable to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in that proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated by the City Council, in accordance with Section 36 (1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account for the year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands.



	4) That it be noted that for the year 2009/10 Cumbria County Council and Cumbria Police Authority have stated that the following amounts in precepts issued to the City Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-



	
	VALUATION BANDS

	Precepting Authority
	Band A
	Band B
	Band C
	Band D
	Band E
	Band F
	Band G
	Band H

	
	£
	£
	£
	£
	£
	£
	£
	£

	Cumbria County Council
	 759.89
	 886.54
	 1,013.19
	 1,139.84
	 1,393.14
	 1,646.44
	 1,899.73
	 2,279.68

	Cumbria Police Authority
	 125.50
	 146.42
	 167.33
	 188.25
	 230.08
	 271.92
	 313.75
	 376.50


	5) That having calculated the aggregate in each case the amounts at 3 (f) and 4 above, the City Council, in accordance with Section 30 (2) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2009/10 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-



	PART OF THE 
	VALUATION BANDS
	
	
	
	
	

	COUNCIL'S AREA
	BAND A
	BAND B
	BAND C
	BAND D
	BAND E
	BAND F
	BAND G
	BAND H

	Parish of:
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £
	         £

	ARTHURET
	1,052.19
	1,227.56
	1,402.92
	1,578.29
	1,929.02
	2,279.76
	2,630.48
	3,156.58

	BEAUMONT
	1,028.06
	1,199.40
	1,370.74
	1,542.09
	1,884.78
	2,227.47
	2,570.15
	3,084.18

	BEWCASTLE
	1,028.40
	1,199.80
	1,371.20
	1,542.60
	1,885.40
	2,228.21
	2,571.00
	3,085.20

	BRAMPTON
	1,048.98
	1,223.81
	1,398.64
	1,573.47
	1,923.13
	2,272.80
	2,622.45
	3,146.94

	BURGH BY SANDS
	1,030.36
	1,202.09
	1,373.81
	1,545.54
	1,888.99
	2,232.45
	2,575.90
	3,091.08

	BURTHOLME
	1,025.00
	1,195.84
	1,366.67
	1,537.51
	1,879.18
	2,220.86
	2,562.51
	3,075.02

	CARLATTON & CUMREW
	1,031.52
	1,203.44
	1,375.36
	1,547.28
	1,891.12
	2,234.97
	2,578.80
	3,094.56

	CASTLE CARROCK
	1,032.98
	1,205.14
	1,377.30
	1,549.47
	1,893.80
	2,238.13
	2,582.45
	3,098.94

	CUMMERSDALE
	1,031.24
	1,203.12
	1,374.99
	1,546.87
	1,890.62
	2,234.38
	2,578.11
	3,093.74

	CUMWHITTON
	1,026.86
	1,198.00
	1,369.14
	1,540.29
	1,882.58
	2,224.87
	2,567.15
	3,080.58

	DALSTON
	1,034.14
	1,206.51
	1,378.86
	1,551.22
	1,895.93
	2,240.66
	2,585.36
	3,102.44

	DENTON NETHER
	1,030.49
	1,202.24
	1,373.99
	1,545.74
	1,889.24
	2,232.74
	2,576.23
	3,091.48

	DENTON UPPER
	1,030.84
	1,202.65
	1,374.45
	1,546.26
	1,889.87
	2,233.49
	2,577.10
	3,092.52

	FARLAM
	1,020.32
	1,190.38
	1,360.43
	1,530.49
	1,870.60
	2,210.72
	2,550.81
	3,060.98

	HAYTON
	1,022.27
	1,192.65
	1,363.03
	1,533.41
	1,874.17
	2,214.93
	2,555.68
	3,066.82

	HETHERSGILL
	1,043.55
	1,217.48
	1,391.40
	1,565.33
	1,913.18
	2,261.04
	2,608.88
	3,130.66

	IRTHINGTON
	1,022.99
	1,193.49
	1,363.99
	1,534.49
	1,875.49
	2,216.49
	2,557.48
	3,068.98

	KINGMOOR
	1,031.38
	1,203.28
	1,375.17
	1,547.07
	1,890.86
	2,234.66
	2,578.45
	3,094.14

	KINGWATER
	1,022.81
	1,193.28
	1,363.75
	1,534.22
	1,875.16
	2,216.10
	2,557.03
	3,068.44

	KIRKANDREWS
	1,039.57
	1,212.84
	1,386.09
	1,559.36
	1,905.88
	2,252.42
	2,598.93
	3,118.72

	KIRKLINTON
	1,020.59
	1,190.69
	1,360.79
	1,530.89
	1,871.09
	2,211.29
	2,551.48
	3,061.78

	MIDGEHOLME
	1,011.81
	1,180.45
	1,349.08
	1,517.72
	1,854.99
	2,192.27
	2,529.53
	3,035.44

	NICHOLFOREST
	1,030.46
	1,202.21
	1,373.95
	1,545.70
	1,889.19
	2,232.69
	2,576.16
	3,091.40

	ORTON
	1,023.38
	1,193.94
	1,364.50
	1,535.07
	1,876.20
	2,217.33
	2,558.45
	3,070.14

	ROCKCLIFFE
	1,018.20
	1,187.90
	1,357.60
	1,527.30
	1,866.70
	2,206.11
	2,545.50
	3,054.60

	SCALEBY
	1,034.65
	1,207.10
	1,379.53
	1,551.98
	1,896.86
	2,241.76
	2,586.63
	3,103.96

	SOLPORT & STAPLETON
	1,025.44
	1,196.35
	1,367.25
	1,538.16
	1,879.97
	2,221.79
	2,563.60
	3,076.32

	STANWIX RURAL
	1,033.25
	1,205.46
	1,377.67
	1,549.88
	1,894.30
	2,238.72
	2,583.13
	3,099.76

	ST CUTHBERT WITHOUT
	1,022.02
	1,192.37
	1,362.70
	1,533.04
	1,873.71
	2,214.40
	2,555.06
	3,066.08

	WALTON
	1,040.62
	1,214.06
	1,387.49
	1,560.93
	1,907.80
	2,254.68
	2,601.55
	3,121.86

	WATERHEAD
	1,024.75
	1,195.55
	1,366.33
	1,537.13
	1,878.71
	2,220.31
	2,561.88
	3,074.26

	WESTLINTON
	1,023.86
	1,194.50
	1,365.14
	1,535.79
	1,877.08
	2,218.37
	2,559.65
	3,071.58

	WETHERAL
	1,037.34
	1,210.23
	1,383.12
	1,556.01
	1,901.79
	2,247.58
	2,593.35
	3,112.02

	All other parts of the
	1,011.81
	1,180.45
	1,349.08
	1,517.72
	1,854.99
	2,192.27
	2,529.53
	3,035.44

	City Council's area
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


C.44/09
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions had been submitted on notice by members of the public.
C.45/09
PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS
(i)
Petition – Talkin Tarn Parking Charges
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition from the Brampton Parish Council objecting to the imposition of new parking charges at Talkin Tarn Country Park.  

In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11, Mrs Pattinson addressed the Council on behalf of the petitioners.  She informed Members that the petition had been signed by approximately 2,000 people from across the City.  The Parish Council recognised the huge investment which had been made by the City Council at Talkin Tarn but felt that this funding would be futile if people were not able to afford to use the Tarn.  She reminded Members that the Tarn was a beautiful place and was much used by elderly people, people walking their dogs and others who enjoyed the Tarn, and a decision to introduce car parking charges there would be contrary to the City working towards a healthy city status.
She added that the Tarn was situated about a mile out of Brampton and there was no means of getting to the Tarn by public transport.  The parks in Carlisle were much more accessible but had no parking charges.  People in the rural areas already paid a parish precept which contributed towards the cost of services some of which were provided free of charge within the urban area.  She reminded Members that the Council’s corporate charging policy had a principal objective of promoting access to services and was based on equity and fairness, but she felt that a decision to impose a parking charge at Talkin Tarn would do the opposite.

Mrs Pattinson also commented that a decision to introduce parking charges at Talkin Tarn could result in drivers parking their vehicles on the road close to a level crossing or at the Tarn End Hotel, which could create road safety dangers.  She asked Members to reconsider the introduction of this parking charge, she accepted that the Council would need to offset the loss of a revenue contribution from the County Council which was due to end in 2010/11, but questioned what would happen at that time.  Would the charge be doubled to £2.
The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.16/09 prepared by the Director of Community Services.  He informed Council that he was aware of the concerns of the Parish Council with regard to the introduction of the parking charges at Talkin Tarn, but reminded the Council that the original business case for Talkin Tarn had called for the introduction of parking charges.  He reminded Members of the background to the City Council taking over the Tarn and of the work which had been carried out to transform the Tarn into a place of beauty with facilities, paths and buildings that the Council could be proud of.  He added that he did not consider the introduction of car parking charges at the Tarn to be a tax on the rural areas, but that parking charges were levied on many beauty spots particularly in the Lake District, and that there was a need to provide an income at the Tarn in order to maintain the facilities which were there. 
The Portfolio Holder added that the City Council’s budget had included a requirement to provide income at the Tarn of £26,000 which would be ring fenced for spending at the Tarn, and he also added that there were a large percentage of users who visited the Tarn from outside the district.  

He reminded Members that the Executive had agreed that there should be £26,000 of income budgeted for expenditure at the Tarn, but the actual makeup of that budget had not yet been agreed.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mallinson seconded that the petition be received and referred to the Executive to consider how the charges at the Tarn might be levied to provide income of £26,000 in order to mitigate the problems caused by the introduction of parking charges.

A number of Members spoke in support of the petition and the sentiments expressed by the petitioner.  Some Members noted however that the Council had set its budget which included income based on parking charges at Talkin Tarn and questioned whether the Executive could give further consideration to the imposition of charges at Talkin Tarn without re-opening the budget debate.

RESOLVED – That the petition objecting to the imposition of parking charges at Talkin Tarn Country Park be referred back to the Executive, to enable the Executive to give further consideration to the matter.

(ii)
Petition – Increase in Sunday Car Park Charges – The Sands Centre
Pursuant to Procedure 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition from the Carlisle and District Rambling Club objecting to the imposition of increased parking charges at the Sands Centre on Sundays.  
In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11, Mrs Hall addressed the Council on behalf of the petitioners.  She informed Members that the Carlisle and District Rambling Club had been formed in 1946 and was an independent club which was not part of any national organisations.  The club had a membership of 275 who were drawn not just from the City but from surrounding areas.  The club organised walks 3 times a week including a Sunday and encouraged members to car share.  In that respect it was important to have a central meeting point and the Sands Car Park was ideal.  She added that on alternative weeks a coach was also hired to reduce the level of car usage and overcome parking restrictions in the Lake District.  She added that on a Sunday it was difficult to get public transport to the city centre until after 9.00 am which was the time the club members met.  

She also added that members walked in to meet up at the meeting point from different parts of the City and whilst she noted the suggestion that the venue of the meeting point could be changed to take advantage of the free parking at Rosehill, she pointed out that this would be an extra 2 mile walk in both the morning and evening on top of the walk to/from home for some of the members.
Mrs Hall noted that the City Council needed to maintain its income but asked the Council to look at other possibilities such as resetting the parking meters so that the car parks which were not heavily used on a Sunday were charged less, or permits issued to club members on payment of a discounted rate.  She added that citizens were being encouraged to walk and take exercise and the Rambling Club were trying to provide that.  She also added that in a period where incomes, particularly of people on fixed incomes, were being stretched more and more, the increase in parking charges could be a deterrent .
The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.15/09 which had been prepared by the Director of Community Services.  He acknowledged the points which had been made by the representative of the petitioners.  It was also noted that there were other car parks which could be used by the club members.  He did however note the suggestions which had been made by the speaker and would ask Officers to look at how any of those suggestions could be accommodated.  The Portfolio Holder suggested that the petition and the comments of the petitioners be noted to enable him to discuss with Officers how the petitioners could be assisted.

A number of Members spoke in support of the petition and the sentiments expressed by the petitioner.  
Councillor Boaden moved and Councillor Glover seconded that the petition and report be referred back to the Executive to give further consideration to the imposition of increased parking charges at the Sands Centre on Sundays, and to consider possible options for assisting club members.

RESOLVED – That the petition objecting to the increase in parking charges at the Sands Centre on Sundays which had been received from the Carlisle and District Rambling Club be referred back to the Executive, to enable the Executive to give further consideration to the imposition of increased parking charges at the Sands Centre on a Sunday, and possible ways of assisting the Members of the Carlisle and District Rambling Club in this matter.

(iii)
Petition – Street Lighting, Botcherby
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition from Mr Betton requesting that brighter street lighting bulbs be fitted to replace the outdated dull bulbs in two areas of Botcherby, the areas being the lower half of Borland Avenue and the public footpath between Botcherby Avenue and Borland Avenue running along Freshfields Old Peoples Sheltered Accommodation.
In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11, Mr Betton addressed the Council on behalf of the petitioners.  He pointed out that there was a high level of crime and anti-social behaviour on the Botcherby Estate, and the City Council and the CDRP had released figures which showed the level of crime taking place on the estate.  He felt that improved brighter lighting would play a part in helping to reduce the level of crime and anti-social behaviour and would also enhance the CCTV coverage which would make the area safer.
Mr Betton added that the Police were supportive of the provision of improved lighting if it played a part in reducing incidence of crime.  He also added that he had spoken to Officers in the City Council on options for improving the lighting in the area.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.14/09 prepared by the Director of Community Services.  He informed Members that Council Officers had inspected the lights and confirmed that the level of lighting was more than adequate at present, although there was scope to increase the level of lighting which would require the replacement of the existing bulbs and some of the electrical equipment.  He informed Members that that expenditure could not be justified from the maintenance budget and any such improvements would therefore need to be funded from elsewhere.   He added that local members had indicated that they also wished to consider funding improvements on the areas mentioned and the request would be added to a list of requests for improved lighting which was to be forwarded to the County Council’s Local Committee for them to consider as part of a detailed report on possible improvements to lighting.  The Local Committee would then seek to prioritise the various requests and draw up a programme of work.
Councillor Glendinning, a Ward Councillor, commented on works which Carlisle Housing Association were proposing to carry out to modernise Freshfield Court, and Councillors within the Ward also indicated that they would wish to improve parts of the area between Botcherby Avenue and Ennerdale Avenue and improve the entrances to the park.  These improvements would include improved lighting, and she hoped that the improvements to the paths and lighting in that area could be carried out at the same time as the Carlisle Housing Association’s work at Freshfield Court.

RESOLVED – (1) That the petition and report regarding street lighting at Botcherby be noted and added to the list of lighting requests maintained by the Director of Community Services.

(2)  That the petition and report be also forwarded to the County Council’s Local Committee for consideration as part of a future detailed report on lighting improvements to be carried out within the City.

(iv)
Petition – Bus Shelter – Edgehill Road/Pennine Way
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition submitted by Mr Betton, requesting that a bus shelter be relocated to the old terminus bus stop at Edgehill Road/Pennine Way.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11, Mr Betton addressed the Council on behalf of the petitioners.  He accepted that the County Council were responsible for erecting new bus shelters but as the City Council were responsible for maintenance of shelters he was lobbying the City Council and the County Council for the return of the shelter which had been removed, and he disputed the reasons given for the removal of the shelter.

He informed Members that residents in the houses close to the bus stop had not experienced anti-social behaviour in or around the area of the shelter which had been quoted as the reason for the removal of the shelter and had not been consulted on its removal.  He further added that if there had been anti-social behaviour then other bodies such as the Police or the County Council representatives would have been involved in resolving such issues.  He felt that the demolition of the shelter was not a satisfactory conclusion to allegations which may have been lodged by a minority and the residents in the area were now calling for the shelter to be replaced on its previous site.

Mr Betton added that there was a redundant Adshel bus shelter on James Street and he requested that it be re-sited to Edgehill Road/Pennine Way.  He informed Members that he had been in touch with Adshel Head Office and he felt that this could be achievable as a relocation of an Adshel shelter would mean that the City or County Council would not have to pay for the provision of the shelter or its upkeep.  He added that if the shelter was relocated to Edgehill Road/Pennine Way it would encourage more people to use the bus, and he also added that there was a number a disabled people, expectant mothers who currently used the stop and were suffering because of the lack of shelter in bad weather conditions.  Whilst he disputed the allegations with regard to anti-social behaviour at the bus stop he felt that if such behaviour did occur then there were proper ways of dealing with this.  He urged Members to support the relocation of a bus shelter at Edgehill Road/Pennine Way.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.13/09 prepared by the Director of Community Services.  He informed Members that a bus shelter had previously been located at this site but had been removed several years ago following repeated complaints about anti-social behaviour in and around the shelter and after consultation with Ward Members.
He informed Members that at the present time all requests for bus shelters were forwarded to the County Council for them to consider and decide the appropriate action, and he proposed that the petition should be forwarded to the County Council for their consideration.  He added that if a shelter was provided at the location the City Council would normally deal with the future maintenance of the shelter using funding provided in the Miscellaneous Environment Budget.  He added that he had no further information at the present time with regard to the comments relating to anti-social behaviour at this site or the consultations that had been carried out on the shelters removal but recognised that local people had signed a petition calling for the reinstatement of the bus shelter.  
He added that if there was a redundant shelter which could be moved then that could be investigated and the usual procedure could be followed.

Councillor Glendinning, a local Ward Councillor, commented that the shelter at Edgehill Road/Pennine Way had been removed some time ago when local Members had been assured that the Police were experiencing problems as a result of behaviour in or near the shelter.  She added that she had also received a number of phone calls from residents who had indicated that they did not want the bus shelter to be returned to that location.  She did however accept the need to look at the proposal again.

RESOLVED – (1) That a copy of the petition and report be forwarded to the Cumbria County Council to enable the County Council to consider the possible relocation of a bus shelter from elsewhere in the City to the old terminus at Pennine Way/Edgehill Road.

(2) That it be suggested to the Cumbria County Council that the shelter in James Street, Carlisle, may be redundant.

C.46/09
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL
(i)
City Council Reorganisation
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a question submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden.  Councillor Boaden asked the following question :

(a)
City Council Re-organisation
Following the decision by Allerdale B.C not to proceed with the collaboration arrangements with Carlisle City Council and in view of the likelihood that any attempt to resurrect the proposal at Allerdale B.C will be unsuccessful, would the Leader :


(i)
Confirm that a timetable has already been established for 

consideration of detailed proposals for reorganisation within the 
City Council, and that those details will be provided to all 

Members, Council Officers and Trade Union Representatives at 
the earliest opportunity.


(ii)
Confirm that as proposals for collaboration are finally ended, the 
Town Clerk and Chief Executive will be able to resume the 
normal undertaking of her duties at this Council forthwith, AND

(iii)
Outline the arrangements for ensuring that Carlisle City Council 

will progress proper and meaningful collaboration with all 


Councils in Cumbria based less on opportunism and fanciful 


wishful thinking, and more on properly considered proposals 


aimed at ensuring that they meet the best interests of the 


Council’s tax payers of Carlisle?

The Leader of the Council responded, that he was currently discussing the timetable and proposals for the reorganisation with the Executive, relevant Portfolio Holders and the Chief Executive, and whilst Members would understand the urgency involved, it also needed to be carried out with understanding and the need to be sensitive towards the implications for staff. Once a timetable had been drawn up it would be circulated to Council Officers, the Trade Unions and Elected Members.  The Leader was keen that the momentum for reorganisation to be maintained.  
With regard to the shared Chief Executive the initial agreement was for 6 months and the Chief Executive had ended her interim Chief Executive’s role at Allerdale on Friday gone, although this would not be the end of collaboration between Carlisle and Allerdale and Members would be aware that the development of shared IT services were now well advanced as was the development with Copeland Borough Council with regard to Revenues and Benefits.

The Leader added that the Council had gained a great deal from the links which had been forged with Allerdale which it was proposed would continue.  He added that the Council had taken the opportunity presented by the shared Chief Executive’s post to explore ways of saving the Council Taxpayers money and provide better services by being innovative and imaginative and providing a cost effect deal for local communities which was important in a time of recession.
He added that other Councils who had agreed to share Chief Executive’s had used the opportunity of vacancies to make this happen and had been supported by their local communities, by Councillors and by the Government.  He added that the City Council would continue to explore initiatives for collaboration with other Councils in Cumbria, including Allerdale, Eden and the County Council.

Councillor Boaden asked a supplementary question to the effect that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive deserved credit for making an impossible situation in managing the Carlisle and Allerdale authorities work but, he hoped that the Leader in developing the timetable for the reorganisation would ensure that there was cross party collaboration in developing the reorganisation proposals.  Councillor Boaden sought an assurance that the Leader would draw in the leadership of the Labour Group and the Liberal Democrat Group as part of the discussions.

Councillor Boaden also commented that the failure of the Carlisle/Allerdale collaboration represented a waste of the last 6 months and asked what proposals the City Council had to progress shared services and collaborations beyond the arrangements to have a shared Revenues and Benefits Service at Copeland.

The Leader responded that the time spent on the collaboration initiative with Allerdale had not been wasted, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had carried out good work with other authorities.  As other shared service initiatives were developed the proposals would be dealt with and progressed through the Council’s democratic system.  He added that he would discuss the timetable with the Group Leaders.
C.47/09
EXECUTIVE
Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Bloxham seconded the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 19 January and 16 February 2009.  Members of the City Council asked a number of questions of the Leader and Portfolio Holders on those Minutes.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 19 January and 16 February 2009 be received and adopted.

(2)  That the Leader arrange for Councillor Glover to receive a copy of the Carlisle Renaissance Board Minutes, when the item relating to the properties on Warwick Road had been dealt with.

C.48/09
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS
Copies of reports from the following Portfolio Holders had been circulated prior to the meeting :

Learning and Development

Finance and Performance Management

Economic Development and Enterprise

Promoting Carlisle

Health and Communities

Environment and Infrastructure

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on details of their reports, and it was –

RESOLVED – (1) That the reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2)  That the Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development investigate possible efficiencies on attendances by Councillors and Officers at courses, conferences, seminars which were non mandatory.

(3)  That the Portfolio Holder for Health and Communities together with the Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community consider further the details of the mortgage rescue scheme, and consider ways in which it might be properly dealt with via the Council’s Committee system.

(4)  The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure replied to the question raised by Councillor Patrick with regards to involvement with local Members and others in drawing up the action plans following recent work by Encams.
C.49/09
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES AND CHAIRMAN’S



REPORT

(a)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community
Councillor Farmer moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 12 February 2009 be received and adopted.

Councillor Farmer also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 12 February 2009 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.
(b)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee
Councillor Knapton moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 and 28 January 2009 be received and adopted.

Councillor Knapton also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 and 28 January 2009 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(c)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure

Councillor Bainbridge moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 22 January 2009 be received and adopted.

Councillor Bainbridge also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 22 January 2009 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

C.50/09
REGULATORY PANEL
Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 21 January 2009.
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 21 January 2009 be received and adopted.

C.51/09
LICENSING COMMITTEE
Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 21 January 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 21 January 2009 be received and adopted.

C.52/09
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE
Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 17 and 19 December 2008 and 28 and 30 January 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 17 and 19 December 2008 and 28 and 30 January 2009 be received and adopted.

C.53/09
AUDIT COMMITTEE
Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and Councillor Lishman seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on 14 January 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on 14 January 2009 be received and adopted.

C.54/09
APPEALS PANEL
Councillor Knapton moved and Councillor Graham seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 8 September 2008 and subsequent dates. 

Councillor Mrs Rutherford moved and Councillor Graham seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 5 February 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Appeals Panel held on 8 September 2008 and 5 February 2009 be received and adopted.

C.55/09
NOTICE OF MOTION

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no motions had been submitted on notice by Members of the Council.

C.56/09
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO



THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

(i)
EX.22/09 Caldewgate/Shaddongate Development Brief
Pursuant to Minute EX.22/09, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council agree the Caldewgate/Shaddongate Development Brief, as amended, for wider consultation.

Copy of Report DS.18/09 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the above recommendation.

RESOLVED – That the City Council agree the Caldewgate/Shaddongate Development Brief, as amended, and attached to report DS.18/09 for wider consultation.
(ii)
EX.24/09 North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty

Management Plan 2009-14
Pursuant to Minute EX.24/09, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Management Plan, as amended by responses to consultation, be adopted.  A copy of Report DS.19/09 and Minute Extract had been circulated.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the recommendation.

RESOLVED – That the North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Consultation Draft Management Plan, as amended by responses to consultation, be adopted.  

(iii)
EX.26/09 Learning City Policy Statement
Pursuant to Minute EX.26/09, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the Learning City Policy Statement for Carlisle City Council as set out in Appendix 1 to the Director’s Report be adopted.  A copy of Report PPP.9/09 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Earp moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the adoption of the Learning City Policy Statement.

Following some discussion, it was 

RESOLVED – That the Learning City Policy Statement for Carlisle City Council as set out in Appendix 1 to Report PPP.9/09 be adopted.

(iv)
EX.35/09 Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan 2009-2012
Pursuant to Minute EX.35/09, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan be approved.

A copy of Report DS.21/09 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Mrs Bowman seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Action Plan which set out the 4 transformational actions of developing a new City Centre Campus for the University of Cumbria, maximising the economic and cultural potential of the historic quarter and its key assets, strengthening the City Centre with a mix of new retail, leisure and business uses and developing strategic employment sites on the M6 corridor.  

The plan also set out the Carlisle Renaissance delivery priorities.

Following some discussion on the Action Plan and voting thereon, it was

RESOLVED – (1) That the Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan as attached to report DS.21/09 be approved.
(2)  That the Leader refer the comments with regards to the staffing of the Carlisle Renaissance Delivery Team to Carlisle Renaissance.  The suggestions included the merging of the duties of some of the vacant posts to reduce the overall number of posts in the Carlisle Renaissance Delivery Team.

Procedure Rules
It was moved by Councillor Collier and seconded and agreed that the Council’s Procedure Rules should be suspended to enable the remainder of the business to be dealt with.
(v)
EX.44/09 Review of Polling Arrangements
Pursuant to Minute EX.44/09, consideration was given to a report of the Director of Legal and Democratic Services regarding the Review of Polling Arrangements and the recommendations contained therein.  A copy of Report LDS.26/09 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.

Councillor Earp moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded that the recommendations in the report be agreed.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson commented on the proposals to use the Belah Community Centre as a polling place for District BD in the Stanwix Urban Ward and suggested that voting facilities for Polling District BD should be provided in a portacabin on Eden Street.  She also commented the Stanwix Community Association premises were not available for the June 2009 Election and proposed that a portacabin be sited in Church Street as an alternative.  
It was suggested that rather than move the above proposals as an amendment that the changes could be dealt with by the Returning Officer under the authority .given.at paragraph 8 of the recommendations.

RESOLVED – That it be agreed :

(1)
The polling arrangements for Districts MA and MB (Belle Vue Ward) remain unchanged.

(2)
That the polling arrangements in St Aidan’s Ward be revised as follows:

	Current Polling District

	New Polling District
	Polling Place

	CA, CB (Eastern Part)
	CA 
	St Aidan’s Church Hall

	CB (Western Part)
	CB
	Greystone Community 

Centre


(3)
The polling arrangements for Districts PAF (Stanwix Rural Ward) remain unchanged.
(4)
The polling arrangements for Districts PAG1 and PAG3 (Stanwix Rural Ward) remain unchanged.
(5)
That Belah Community Centre be designated as the polling place for District BD (Stanwix Urban Ward).

(6)(a)
A new polling district designated LE be created in Yewdale Ward South at Queensway and the polling place for the District be the Richard Rose Morton Academy.

(b)
A polling place for District LD (Yewdale) be a portable cabin sited on the paved area between Nairn Way and Egerton Grove.
(7)
The locations of all other polling places remain unchanged.

(8)
The Returning Officer be given authority after consultation with relevant Ward Councillors and Portfolio Holders to change polling places locations at elections in 2009 if the usual premises prove to be unavailable due to unforeseen circumstances.

C.57/09
COMMITTEE NOMINATIONS
Following the retirement of Councillor Hunter, consideration was given to changes of the Liberal Democratic membership on Committees/Panels.

RESOLVED – That the following changes to Liberal Democratic Members serving on Committees/Panels be agreed.

Regulatory Panel – Councillor Tweedie (substitute)

Licensing Panel – Councillor Tweedie (substitute)

Development Control Committee – Councillor Tweedie (substitute)

C.58/09
COMMUNICATIONS

There were no communications or items of business brought forward by the Mayor as a matter of urgency to be dealt with at the meeting.

(The meeting ended at 9.50 pm)
